
SANTA CLARA CITY COUNCIL MEETING
WEDNESDAY, MAY 14, 2025
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Work Meeting on Wednesday, May 14, 2025, at 6:00 p.m. in the Downstairs Executive Board Room located at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah.  The meeting was broadcast on the City website at https://santaclarautah.gov.  
Council Members:		Ben Shakespeare, Mayor Pro Tempore
				Janene Burton
				Dave Pond
				Jarett Waite

Excused:			Mayor Rick Rosenberg
				Christa Hinton
				
City Manager:		Brock Jacobsen

City Recorder:		Selena Nez

Others Present:		Jim McNulty, Planning and Economic Development Manager 
				Lance Haynie, Government Affairs Director 
				Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks and Trails Director
				Dan Cazier, Fire Chief	
				Debbie Bannon, Finance Director
				Gary Hall, Power Superintendent
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official
				Rich Rodgers, Police Captain

1. Call to Order.

In the absence of Mayor Rick Rosenberg, Mayor Pro Tempore Ben Shakespeare called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. and welcomed those present.     	

2. Opening Ceremony.

A. Pledge of Allegiance:  Jarett Waite.

B. Opening Comments:  Rabbi Mendy Cohen, Chabad Jewish Community of Southern Utah, St. George Interfaith Council.

3. Conflicts and Disclosures.

There were no conflicts or disclosures.


4. General Citizen Public Comments.

There were no public comments.

5. Working Agenda.

A. Public Hearing.  

i. Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment Regarding an FY2025-2026 Tentative Budget.

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen presented the Tentative Budget and noted that the Final Budget would be adopted in June.  All figures noted are approximate.

General Fund revenues and expenditures were budgeted at $10.382 million.  Projected revenue is approximately $190,000 higher than the previous fiscal year, which includes the following adjustments:

· Tax Revenue: $111,000 increase. 
· Licenses and Permits: $20,000 decrease.
· Intergovernmental Revenue: $642,000 increase.
· Charges for Services: $340,000 decrease.
· Waste Collection: $77,000 decrease.

Expenditure adjustments include the following:

· City Council: $19,000 increase due to increased travel expenses, including those associated with Council Member Hinton’s duties with the Utah League of Cities and Towns.
· City Manager: $102,000 decrease, primarily due to Christelle Hendrickson’s salary being moved to a different department, as well as $20,000 in capital equipment moved to the Capital Projects Fund.
· Justice Court: $3,000 increase.
· Administration: $120,000 increase due to election costs, information technology increases, and principal on bonds.  
· Public Safety
· Police: $139,000 due to staffing and wage increases.
· Fire: $258,000 due to wage increases, hiring of additional employees for wildland services, and dispatch contract increases.
· Building and Planning: $140,000 decrease.
· Streets: $75,000 decrease, primarily due to a $58,000 reduction in the Engineering budget.
· Parks and Trails: $63,000 decrease.
· Swiss Days: $18,000 increase for rentals and entertainment.
· Planning and Economic Development: $11,000 decrease due to a percentage of General Plan costs being moved to the current fiscal year.

Mr. Jacobsen reported that an approximately $190,000 transfer of Fund balance was required to balance the Budget, which Staff was able to decrease from $800,000 as indicated in the original draft.  He commended City Staff for their efforts in determining areas that could be cut or trimmed to lower the required transfer.  In response to a question from Council Member Waite, he clarified that the transfer is included in the total Contributions and Transfers line item of $556,000.  FY2024-2025 budgeted a $245,000 transfer of Fund balance.  Historically, the actual amount transferred has been lower, and Mr. Jacobsen expected the actual transfer for the current fiscal year to be substantially less.  The City has tried to keep the balance close to the 35% State limit, but large projects like Vinyard Drive have decreased it to approximately 25%.  Building it back to 35% would require a decrease in services or an increase in revenue.  

General Fund Impact Fees: $1.2 million, including the following:  

· $902,000 in Streets Impact Fees will be used for the Western Corridor Environmental Assessment, as well as a turn lane near Frei’s Fruit Stand on Santa Clara Drive and improvements to Chapel Street near the Ramona Hafen home.
· Parks and Trails: $60,000.
· Public Safety: $75,000 in engineering costs for the Capital Facilities and Impact Fee Plan.

Capital Projects Fund: $182,000, including:

· Scissor lift to be used by various departments. 
· Equipment for the Fire Training Center.
· Mower for the Parks Department.
· Gubler Park air conditioning unit and bleacher covers.

Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare asked if the large decrease in Capital Projects expenses was due to deferred projects.  Mr. Jacobsen clarified that the Capital Projects Fund has a healthy balance and no large projects were slated for the year.  They could consider adding additional projects for the fiscal year, but retaining the current budget would allow for any unexpected expenses as well as larger projects in FY2026-2027.

Enterprise Funds:

· Water Fund: Operating expenses of $2.611 million include large projects to replace aging infrastructure on River Front Drive and Tamarisk Drive.  That represents an $82,000 decrease from the current fiscal year.  
· Sewer Fund: $1.33 million, including a $220,000 increase in expenses as Ivins City purchased its own sewer truck and Santa Clara must buy out their equity in its two trucks.
· Electric Fund: $7 million, a decrease of $262,000 from the current fiscal year.  The non-operating expenses for engineering and design for the 69 kVA line through the South Hills are Impact Fee eligible. 
· Storm Water Fund: $470,000, a decrease of $364,000.

Council Member Waite asked if the Parks budget included purchasing trees for The Orchard.  Mr. Jacobsen reported that the project was included in the current Budget.  If they were ready to move forward in the next fiscal year, it could be handled with a Budget Amendment.  However, he recommended that the road and grading be completed prior to planting.

Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare noted that all Enterprise Funds would grow to fund Capital Projects.  Mr. Jacobsen stated that their goal was to be able to fund all projects with existing funds, although that may not be possible with some larger projects that require more funding than the City will have available.  For example, they have applied for a federal grant for a sewer line upsize that will otherwise require a bond.

Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare opened the public hearing.  There were no public comments.  The public hearing was closed.
 
B. Consent Agenda.

i. Approval of Claims and Minutes:
· April 23 2025 City Council Regular Meeting.
· April 23, 2025, City Council Work Meeting.
· Claims through May 14, 2025.

ii. Calendar of Events:
· May 26, 2025, Memoria Day (Offices Closed).
· May 28, 2025, City Council Work Meeting.
· May 28, 2025, City Council Regular Meeting.

Council Member Waite moved to APPROVE the Consent Agenda, as presented.  Council Member Pond seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Waite-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

C. General Business.

i. Introduction of New City Staff Members.

Fire Chief, Dan Cazier introduced new the new firefighters.  Captain/Paramedic Kelly Lang previously worked in Washington City.  Firefighter/EMT Andrew Najeeb is from northern Idaho.  Firefighter/AEMT Whitney Christian is from Kanab.  Engineer/Paramedic Wyatt Bendall is from Saint George.  Engineer/Paramedic Jed Done was not in attendance.  Chief Cazier reported that all Fire Department vacancies have been filled.

Police Captain, Rich Rodgers reported the Washington County Education Association Public Service Hero Award for School Resource Officer of the Year 2025 was being presented to Officer Ward that evening, and Police Chief, Jaron Studley was in attendance at that event.  He introduced new Police Officers Katie Whipple and Austin Hudson.   

Austin Hudson stated that he is originally from a small town in southern Idaho and spent 10 years in the United States Navy, where he served on the U.S.S. Nitze.  He then spent three years in Utah as a recruiter.  He loves the area; he met his wife and had his son here.  He was previously with the Saint George Police Department.

Katie Whipple stated that she was raised in southern Utah and received her bachelor's degree in criminal justice from Utah Tech University in 2024.  She graduated from the Police Academy in April 2025.  Hers is a family of first responders; her mother is a paramedic, and her father is in law enforcement.  

ii. Appointment of Tyson Hafen to the Heritage Commission.  Presented by Mayor Rosenberg.

Planning and Economic Development Manager, Jim McNulty introduced new Heritage Commission member, Tyson Hafen.   

Mr. Hafen was born and raised in Santa Clara and is proud of his deep family roots in the City.  He has fond memories growing up in Santa Clara, including catching tadpoles and building forts along the Santa Clara River and making frequent trips to the "Merc" with his friends to buy penny candies.  He graduated from Snow Canyon High School in 2003, served a mission to Singapore, and earned his bachelor's degree in economics from Brigham Young University in 2009.  While attending Brigham Young University, Mr. Hafen did an internship with Speaker of the Utah House of Representatives, David Clark, followed by an internship with Senator Orrin Hatch in Washington, D.C.  He then attended the University of Utah for graduate school, where he earned dual Juris Doctor and Master of Business Administration degrees in 2012.  After beginning their careers in Las Vegas, Tyson and his wife, Devee decided to make Santa Clara home to raise their three young children and will be moving into their nearly completed home in the Sycamores neighborhood in the coming weeks.  Mr. Hafen is an attorney at the global law firm of Duane Morris, where he specializes in business, banking, and insurance coverage-related litigation.  He and his family always look forward to Swiss Days and love all things Santa Clara.  Mr. Hafen looks forward to working to preserve our City's unique history and charm for generations to come.  Tyson Hafen stated that his home is almost completed, and they are excited to move in.  

Council Member Pond moved to APPOINT Tyson Hafen to the Heritage Commission.  Council Member Burton seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  

iii. Discussion and Action to Accept the Annexation Petition for the Rosenbruch Addition Property.   Presented by Jim McNulty, Planning Director.

Mr. McNulty presented the Staff Report and indicated that the complete Annexation Petition application and Plat were received for the Rosenbruch Addition Property and certified by Washington County.  Notice was sent to all affected property owners within 300 feet of the subject property.  

Per the Annexation Policy Plan, the City Council is required to review the Annexation Petition and shall accept or deny it for further proceedings and consideration within 14 days of receipt.  If accepted by the Council, the City Recorder would have 30 days to determine if the application meets all requirements and send required notices of certification or rejection, including written notice to the City Council.  The next step would be to notice the annexation in a locally circulated paper once each week for at least three weeks.  A public hearing would then be held by the City Council to vote on the final Annexation Petition.  

Once the property is annexed,  it will be zoned Open Space.  The property owner will then have the right to request rezoning.  In this case, the property owner is interested in subdividing it into 10 to 12 separate parcels.  The existing home and accessory structures are likely to remain.  

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare, Mr. McNulty reported that the parcel is 51.34 acres, which includes a portion of the Santa Clara River, as well as hillside and other undevelopable areas.  The subject property is adjacent to a stub road in The Hills Phase 2.  The property to the south of the stub road is currently for sale, and an Amended Plat was recorded on the two properties to the north indicating that two homes will be built on those parcels.  Interested parties have been informed that the subject property will likely be annexed into the City.

In response to a question from Council Member Burton, Mr. McNulty clarified that the property is currently in unincorporated Washington County, and the area was included in the Annexation Policy Plan and Map.   

Council Member Waite asked if development would necessitate another bridge across the river.  It was noted that the number of potential homes made such a requirement unlikely.  The parcels would likely be rezoned to Residential Agriculture (“RA”).

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare, Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen reported that the proposed Western Corridor is very close to the subject property, but its actual location would not be determined until the environmental and alignment studies were completed.  Mr. McNulty stated that additional maps would be included when the item comes back before the City Council.

Council Member Burton moved to ACCEPT the Annexation Petition for the Rosenbruch Addition Property, as presented.  Council Member Pond seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Burton-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Waite-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

iv. Discussion and Action to Consider Adoption of the FY2025-2026 Tentative Budget.  Presented by Brock Jacobsen, City Manager, and Debbie Bannon, Finance Director.

Council Member Waite moved to APPROVE the FY2025-2026 Tentative Budget, as presented.  Council Member Burton seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Waite-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

v. Award Bid for Engineering for 69kV Transmission Line to Canyon View Substation.  Presented by Gary Hall, Power Director.

Power Director, Gary Hall presented the Staff Report and reported that only two bids were received for the project.  Intermountain Consumer Professional Engineers, Inc. (“ICPE”) bid $138,800, and Bodec Electric bid $266,150.  Mr. Hall recommended that ICPE be awarded the bid.  He noted that the project was Impact Fee eligible.

Council Member Waite moved to APPROVE the ICPE Bid for Engineering for the 69kV Transmission Line to the Canyon View Substation in the amount of $138,800, as presented.  Council Member Pond seconded the motion.  Vote on motion:  Council Member Waite-Yes, Council Member Pond-Yes, Council Member Shakespeare-Yes, Council Member Burton-Yes.  The motion passed unanimously.  

vi. Discussion Regarding CW Urban Development Agreement and Project Plan.  Presented by Jim McNulty, Planning Director.

Mr. McNulty presented the Staff Report and indicated that the subject property was formerly known as the Silverado Project.  Staff had been working with McKenna Christensen of Cole West (formerly CW Urban) and Pat Grady of Spartan Partners to create the Project Plan.  Following the City Council discussion, the item would be presented to the Planning Commission on May 22, 2025, in advance of scheduling a public hearing.  

The Concept Plan was reviewed.  Mr. McNulty reported that the total project area is 14.23 acres.  The new Project Plan includes approximately 7 acres of commercial frontage that would be rezoned from Planned Development Residential (“PDR”) to Planned Development Commercial (“PDC”).  The rear portion of the property will remain residential, with 70 townhomes and 10 small lot (approximately 3,500-square-foot) single-family homes.  The project will include a public road from Red Mountain Drive to Rachel Drive, as well as private driveway access to the rear- and front-load townhomes.  

Mr. McNulty referred to Section 3.2.1 of the Development Agreement and reported that a four-lot commercial subdivision was created by the previous owner.  One lot was sold to Intermountain Health, and the other three lots were under contract with Cole West, and an amended Subdivision Plat would be required to subdivide those lots into two parcels for the planned commercial and residential developments.  The Applicant would then submit a separate Subdivision Plat for the PDR parcel.  They had not yet decided whether to subdivide or lease the commercial parcel.  

The Development Agreement would require installation of a 12-inch sewer line and dedicated easement from Red Mountain Drive to Rachel Drive, with the City paying the cost difference between a six- and 12-inch line.  The Developer will also be required to construct a deceleration lane on Pioneer Parkway.  

The parties were still discussing language in Item 12.1 regarding Project Plan Amendments in the commercial subdivision.  Mr. McNulty gave an overview of conceptual and potential actual uses for each commercial pad, including drive-through uses along Pioneer Parkway and their possible impacts and mitigation.  He indicated that the developments present one of the last opportunities for a sizeable commercial project in the City, and Staff was excited to see it move forward.

Council Member Waite asked about future connectivity with the parcel to the west, as he hoped that it would be walkable for neighboring residents to access Harmons Grocery.  McKenna Christensen of Cole West stated that they have discussed a cross-access easement for both vehicular and pedestrian traffic with the adjoining property owner, and Harmons Grocery is open to the idea pending the relocation of several transformers and review of the Project Plan.  

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare, Mr. McNulty stated that concerns were expressed during the review of the Silverado Site Plan regarding drive-throughs on the Pioneer Parkway frontage, as the drive-throughs and not the buildings or landscaping would be visible from the road.  There would also be potential nighttime safety issues caused by headlights from the drive-throughs.  They would need to consider how to properly buffer and mitigate that impact, as well as whether they wanted to allow four drive-through uses along that frontage.  Council Member Pond stated that he understood the concerns regarding issues like lighting, but he liked the conceptual layout.  

Ms. McKenna reported that there is an existing curb cutout on Red Mountain Drive that they hope will align with the Harmons Grocery parking lot.  The drive-throughs were laid out along Pioneer Parkway to minimize traffic congestion, maximize safety, and add pedestrian connectivity in the central area of the commercial parcel.  Whether four drive-throughs would be needed would depend on the future tenants.  Tenants have very specific requirements, and the development is competing for them with the entire state.  They do not want a drive-through-dependent site, but they do need to ensure that they get good tenants.  

In response to a question from Council Member Burton, Ms. McKenna reported that Cole West has received a few written offers, but they have slowed their marketing efforts until rezoning is completed so they can provide future tenants with accurate timelines.  Several national tenants like Panda Express and some coffee chains have indicated interest, as well as breweries and a variety of other restaurants.  

In response to a question from Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare, Ms. McKenna reported that their intention would be to record Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions ("CC&Rs") with the Subdivision Plat that will govern shared parking, maintenance, of access aisles, etc.  They typically prefer each individual pad to have its own dedicated parking, but they do allow cross parking.  Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare stated that they try to avoid empty parking lots.  Mr. McNulty stated that they will consider parking needs during individual Site Plan review.  Restaurants typically require 10 spaces per 1,000 square feet of dining area, not including areas like the kitchen.  One restaurant on the Concept Plan indicates that it is 2,313 square feet, which would require 23 parking spaces if the full square footage was a dining area but may actually only need 18 or less.  A medical office or hotel would have different requirements.  

Ms. McKenna referred to Section 12.1 of the Development Agreement and indicated that Cole West is required to submit a Project Plan with the Zoning Text Amendment application.  City Code currently specifies that if a building’s square footage changes by 5%, an amended Project Plan is required.  Cole West proposed that the amendment be in conjunction with Site Plan approval so that retailers are not required to attend four or five public meetings but the process is also transparent.  

Council Member Burton asked if City Code would dictate the height of a potential hotel on the site.  Mr. McNulty reported that the PDC Zone allows for a maximum height of 35 feet, but exceptions can be made on a case-by-case basis.  

In response to a question from Council Member Waite, Ms. McKenna reported that all residential units would be platted individually for sale.  No short-term rentals were proposed.

Mr. McNulty reported that the Planning Commission would discuss the project at its next meeting, and the public hearings would be held in June.  The items would then be presented to the City Council for a vote in late June or early July.  

Council Member Waite stated that the City Council had hoped for a 50% commercial project.  Mayor Pro Tem Shakespeare agreed that it was a good project for the City.

6. Reports.

A. Mayor/Council Reports.

Council Member Burton reported on the following:
· She has spoken with History students at Snow Canyon High School several times, and three more students have been selected for the Youth City Council.
· The Youth Council completed a service project at Canyon View Park.  They also visited a taffy shop and pulled taffy.  She thanked the City for covering the costs of that event.  
· She has been working with Mindy Batt, new director of the Miss Santa Clara Pageant.  The pageant is scheduled for May 29, 2025, at the Santa Rosa building.   She thanked Ryan Anderson for donating the facility for the event.
· She presented a gift from the Women’s Republic Club of Washington County to the Police Department for Police Appreciation Week.
· She would be visiting the Snow Canyon Retirement Community the following day.
· She and Council Member Waite attended Representative Celeste Maloy’s panel at Southern Utah University, where she spoke about geothermal electricity.

Council Member Pond reported on the following:
· He attended the General Plan Update meeting, which was very productive.  
· There are a lot of senior events and end-of-year performances at the high school, which are fun to be a part of.

Council Member Waite reported on the following:
· He attended the Saturday LPGA event, where he sat next to a long-time volunteer who provided commentary on every competitor.  It was a great event, but the signage regarding no reentry still needs improvement.
· He really enjoyed Shakespeare in the Park’s “Romeo and Juliet.”  It is an excellent use of Recreation, Arts, and Parks (“RAP”) Tax funds.  
· He attended the “Talk About Fire” where he learned that if a neighboring house is on fire, you should open your blinds because radiant heat can cause them to catch fire.
· He attended the Field Hearing with Council Member Burton.  It was a very informative event.  The testimony indicated that there have been major advancements in geothermal energy, mostly borrowing from the mining industry and that it could play a major part in United States energy development.  The panel also discussed the excessive permit times for both geothermal and transmission and indicated that they are working to reduce those bureaucratic obstacles.  
· He attended a Utah League of Cities and Towns webinar where they indicated a murky economic outlook.  Short-term and long-term indicators do not match, and there is a 40% chance of recession.  However, Utah has the highest Gross Domestic Product growth of all states, as well as very high wage and housing cost growth, so it is somewhat insulated from national trends.  The speaker indicated that City Councils should trust their staff and look to the long term.

7. Closed Meeting Session.

There was no Closed Meeting Session.

8. Adjournment.

Council Member Pond moved to ADJOURN.  Council Member Waite seconded the motion.  The motion passed with the unanimous consent of the Council.  

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 7:29 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder

Approved:  					
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